PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, April 22, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, April 22, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David F. Malaguti

Kenneth A. Tavares
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.




Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and held a moment of silence in honor of Christine Reardon, a Plymouth citizen who passed away the previous week.  Chairman Quintal noted that Ms. Reardon served most recently as a member of both the Conservation Commission and the Open Space Committee.   
Chairman Quintal then led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.   

Town Manager’s Report

Human Resources Director – Town Manager Mark Sylvia reported that Pat Flynn, the Town’s Human Resources Director, has given notice that she will retire in late June or early July 2008.   
Ms. Flynn has served as the Town’s Human Resources Director since July of 1996, Mr. Sylvia said, and throughout her tenure, she has been a dedicated, conscientious, and professional employee and manager, providing invaluable advice on personnel matters, contract negotiations, and town-wide matters.   Ms. Flynn’s presence, compassion, and kindness will be missed, Mr. Sylvia noted, and he wished her nothing but success in her future endeavors.

Mr. Sylvia explained that he has authorized the posting of the Human Resources Director position and will invite a member of the Board to participate in the interview process.
Licenses
Vehicle for Hire Business Permit

· Patriot Taxi, 317 Court Street, Muhammed Haque, Owner, requested:

· One Vehicle for Hire Business Permit – Taxi

· One Vehicle – Taxi (Vehicle has been inspected by our inspectional services dept.

· One Vehicle for Hire Operator: Michelle Cushman, 227 Standish Ave., Plymouth

Issuance of the above license is subject to the requisite CORI background check.  Driving record shows no basis for denial.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board granted a Vehicle for Hire Business Permit (Taxi), Vehicle for Hire (Vehicle) Permit, and Vehicle for Hire (Operator) Permit (for Michelle Cushman) to Patriot Taxi.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.   

One Day Wine & Malt License

· Colleen Riley, 179 Valley Road requested a One Day Wine & Malt license for May 2, 2008 from 6:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m. for an 80’s Prom Night to be held at Memorial Hall.  Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board granted a One Day Wine & Malt License to Colleen Riley.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Phillipe Ducrot, is requesting a One Day Wine & Malt license for May 10, 2008 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for Wine Tasting Dinners on the following dates: May 10, 2008, May 16, 2008, and May 17, 2008.  Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board granted three One Day Wine & Malt Licenses to Our House Services / Philippe Ducrot.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Miscellaneous License Renewals:

Issuance of the following licenses is subject to the completion and submission of all requisite renewal paperwork:

Pawn Broker

· Peggy’s Pawn Shop, 37 Court Street

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board granted a Pawn Broker License to Peggy’s Pawn Shop.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Junk Collector 

· Paul Almeida 24 Hour Towing Inc., 10 Columbus Road
· Peggy’s Collectibles, 37 Court Street
· Plymouth Coin & Jewelry, 64 Court Street
· Robert Silva, 27 West Cherry Street
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board granted a Junk Collector License to each of the following: Paul Almeida 24 Hour Towing Inc., Peggy’s Collectibles, Plymouth Coin & Jewelry, and Robert Silva.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Junk Dealers

· Antiques Potpourri, 1464 State Road
· Dave Smullen d/b/a Dave’s Antiques, 46 Main Street
· Dillon & Company, Ltd. d/b/a Dillon & Company, 12 North Street
· Innkeepers Chapel, 631 State Road
· North Plymouth Antiques, 398 Court Street
· RJ Stone and Associates Inc. d/b/a Millers Country Store, 114 Water Street
· Village Braider Antique Inc., 48 Sandwich Street
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board granted a Junk Dealer License to each of the following: Antiques Potpourri, Dave Smullen d/b/a Dave’s Antiques, Dillon & Company, Ltd. d/b/a Dillon & Company, Innkeepers Chapel, North Plymouth Antiques, RJ Stone and Associates Inc. d/b/a Millers Country Store, and Village Braider Antique Inc.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Horse and Carriage 

· Hillcrest Horse and Carriage, 40 Forest Street
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board granted Horse & Carriage License to Hillcrest Horse & Carriage.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Fortune Telling
· Celestial Insights (Regina Hamilton), 146 Court Street
· Crystal Chambers (Tammy Miller), 66 Samoset Street
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board granted a Fortune Telling License to Celestial Insights and Crystal Chambers.   

Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Billiard’s

· Court Street Hospitality Corp. d/b/a Simon’s Bar & Grille, 42 Court Street
· Plymouth Lodge No. 2485 Loyal Order of Moose, 739 State Road
· Sam Diego’s East Inc. d/b/a Sam Diego’s Mexican Cookery & Bar, 51 Main Street
· Ellis Haven Campground, 531 Federal Furnace Road
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board granted a Billiard License to each of the following: Court Street Hospitality Corp. d/b/a Simon’s Bar & Grille, Plymouth Lodge No. 2485 Loyal Order of Moose, Sam Diego’s East Inc. d/b/a Sam Diego’s Mexican Cookery & Bar, and Ellis Haven Campground.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Administrative Notes
Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted to approve the minutes from the February 26, 2008 Selectmen’s meeting.

Appointment of Special Counsel – The Board appointed the law firm of Duane Morris as special counsel to assist the Town of Plymouth with negotiations and provide technical assistance regarding the 1,000 Acres Site and the Plymouth Rock Studios proposal.

Public Comment
Chairman Quintal opened the meeting to public comment.  No one came forth to address the Board.
Public Hearing – Annual Wine & Malt with Cordials

Chairman Quintal announced that the hearing to consider an Annual Wine & Malt with Cordials License for Digital Media Services has been postponed to May 6, 2008.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

As there was time to spare prior to the next public hearing posted for 7:15 p.m., Chairman Quintal inquired if there were any objections from the Board to taking up Old Business / Letters / New Business.  No objections were made. 

Old Business

Pay-As-You-Throw – Selectman Machado noted that he had the opportunity to speak with a member of Duxbury’s DPW staff regarding Duxbury’s newly-adopted Pay-As-You-Throw (PAYT) solid waste program.  Selectman Machado said he was informed that Duxbury was forced to opt for a single-stream recycling program because of the excessive lines of traffic which formed around the sorting bins.  In addition, he raised issues around the cost of baling cardboard and recouping the cost of a $150,000 baling machine.  Selectman Machado said that he does not oppose recycling – he simply wants the Town to do its research before implementing PAYT. 
Chairman Quintal asked that DPW Director Roger Hammond provide the Board with some numbers on revenue from recycled cardboard.
New Business

Water Trench in the Industrial Park – Selectman Malaguti asked Mr. Hammond to send a member of the DPW crew to check on a trench he described as “severe” along a stretch of Industrial Park Road.
Public Hearing: Proposed Changes to Water & Sewer Rates

Mr. Sylvia introduced the hearing to consider proposed changes to the Town’s water and sewer rates.  Clearly, he said, the Town does not wish to raise taxes nor rates, but in order to seriously address the financial status of the Town’s water and sewer programs, a consultant was engaged to rigorously examine direct and indirect issues and formulate solutions that will improve the financial stability of the Water and Sewer Enterprise Funds as equitably as possible. 
Finance Director Lynne Barrett addressed the Board and explained that the Department of Public Works (DPW) hired Doug Gardner of Pioneer Consulting to take an in-depth look at a conservation-based rate structure for water and sewer.   When she came on as Plymouth’s Finance Director at the end of calendar year 2007, she said, she noticed the status of the water and sewer enterprise funds and decided that it was important to take a look at both the direct and indirect costs relating to those funds.   Ms. Barrett stated that it became clear to both her and the consultant that the Sewer Enterprise Fund has been struggling with meeting its revenue projections.  For the past two years, she noted, the fund has ended in a deficit that must be subsidized by both the General Fund and those who directly use the Town’s sewer infrastructure.  
Doug Gardner of Pioneer Consulting began his presentation on the proposed changes to the Town’s water & sewer rate structure.   Mr. Gardner explained that he was hired in the fall of 2007 to complete an analysis of Plymouth’s water and sewer rates and recommend changes in accordance with standards established by the American Water Works Association.  Mr. Gardner said that he worked closely with the Town Manager, DPW Director, Water and Sewer Superintendents, and the Finance Director to research and formulate the recommendations laid out in his presentation.
Mr. Gardner then reviewed his presentation for the Board.  The Conservation Rate Structure that his recommendations are centered around, he explained, creates an incentive to minimize water usage.  Water customers who use less water will be billed at a lower rate per cubic yard, while those who use more water will be billed at a higher rate per cubic yard.  The current system used by the Town, he noted, ultimately subsidizes the higher consumption consumers, but under the proposed rate changes, those who consume the least water will actually see a slight decrease in their bills.   Rates have not been changed in over four years, Mr. Gardner said, so this will, for the most part, raise rates across the board for most of the system’s users.   Plymouth’s rates, however, will still be lower than the average in the state, he added.

Mr. Gardner outlined the proposed new water and sewer rates:


Semi-annual minimum usage – Water:
$25.00

  
Semi-annual minimum usage – Sewer:
$85.00

Usage Step
Consumption


Water


Sewer

1st Step

0 – 3,000 cubic feet

$1.16 per 100cf
$3.64 per 100cf
2nd Step
3,001 – 9,000 cubic feet
$1.64 per 100cf
$4.84 per 100cf


3rd Step
Over 9,001 cubic feet

$1.96 per 100cf
$5.70 per 100cf

The base rate is charged semi-annually, Mr. Gardner said, and then consumption is charged on top of the base rate, relative to usage.  Overall, he noted, the increases to the water rates are minimal.  In response to an inquiry from Chairman Quintal, Mr. Gardner noted that, based on his review of customer consumption:

· Approximately 36% of water customers fall in to the 1st consumption step

· Approximately 26% of water customers fall in to the 2nd consumption step

· Approximately 28% of water customers fall in to the 1st consumption step

Of the 3,000 customers who are on the Town’s sewer system, Mr. Gardner noted, the highest step is comprised mostly of commercial users who consume 10,000+ cubic feet (cf).  Most of the customers on the sewer system, he said, fall within the 2,500 to 5,000cf step.  
The Town’s rate system has remained flat, Mr. Gardner pointed out, while its expenses have increased.  Debt is 47% of the sewer budget, he said, and the slow economy has prevented an increase in sewer customers, thus keeping revenues down.
Selectman Malaguti pointed out that, while the Town’s treatment facility can take a flow capacity of 3 million gallons per day, it is only receiving 1.6 – 1.7 million gallons per day.  

When the treatment facility was built, Selectman Tavares noted, the Town could not get several new users to sign on, as was predicted.   The townspeople were misinformed, he said, and now they are saddled with the debt of a sizeable facility that is running at only half-capacity.

Discussion ensued between members of the Board, Mr. Gardner, and Ms. Barrett around direct and indirect costs incurred by the enterprise funds, as well as the use of surplus monies to subsidize deficits within the fund.

Ms. Barrett explained that the Department of Revenue has frowned upon the use of surplus funds to subsidize enterprise funds, as these are unpredictable revenue sources that keep rates artificially low.  Ms. Barrett said that she conducted an analysis of the balances in these reserves and ultimately came to the decision that using these reserves for a one-time subsidy would really have no significant impact upon the rates.
Chairman Quintal inquired if the Town could offer discounts to potential new users within the vicinity of our current infrastructure to offset the financial impact on the system’s current 3,000 users.  DPW Director Roger Hammond responded that his department has looked at new hook-ups and expansion on Route 44 to Route 80 and from Sandwich Street down further along Warren Avenue.  The Town, he pointed out, will need to consider whether the new hook-ups along the expanded area will ultimately offset the costs to install the infrastructure. 
Members of the Board posed further questions regarding the financials and debt related to the Sewer Enterprise Fund.   Ms. Barrett explained that the current debt is at $2.2 million and will likely stay at that amount until 2010 and then begin to drop off.  Ultimately, she said, it will be borne by the taxpayers.
Mr. Gardner finished the remainder of his presentation and offered his recommendation that the Board implement the proposed rate structure for the forthcoming read / next billing cycle.
Vice Chairman Loewenberg stated her concern with implementing the new rates for the second read of FY2008, as she felt it would be inequitable to bill customers for the usage of the past 6 months—in essence, retroactively—using the new rate structure.

Ms. Barrett acknowledged Vice Chairman Loewenberg’s concerns but explained that a deficit of $1.1 million is expected in the FY2008 Sewer Enterprise Fund; if the rates are not increased to offset this debt, it will end up on the recap sheet for 2009.   If subsidized from the tax base, she said, the $1.1 million needed to clear the debt would add 11 cents to the tax rate per $1,000.   It is the recommendation of staff, along with the consultant, to make these rates effective for the second read of FY2008, she said, in order to avoid this debt.   

Selectman Tavares recognized the efforts that Ms. Barrett and other Town staff have made to correct the situation with the Sewer Enterprise Fund, but noted that he would not support billing customers retroactively at the proposed new rates.  He said that he believes the problem rests with the fact that there are not nearly enough customers tied into the very expensive but clearly underutilized sewer treatment facility that was sold to Town Meeting years ago.   The Town needs to come up with a way, he said, to attract more sewer hook-ups into the system, because the current situation will put too much burden on the 3,000 customers who use it.
Selectman Malaguti noted that, regardless of what the Town could have done then, the deficit is a problem now, along with a projected deficit for the next year.  To take money out of the stabilization fund would only prolong the true root of the problem, he said, and the Board needs to recognize that it should have considered increasing the rates incrementally each year to avoid finding itself in the current predicament.   Selectman Malaguti acknowledged that, in approving these new rates, he would be raising his own sewer bill and that of his neighbors, but to do nothing now, he said, will only leave the Board with a worse decision later.      
Chairman Quintal questioned whether a compromise between raising the rates and using surplus monies could be found.   If, he said, he knew more about this issue with the Sewer Enterprise Fund, he would have thought differently of encouraging Town Meeting to add five new police officers with the additional State Aid funds. 
Ms. Barrett emphasized that time is of the essence with this matter, because of the current deficit for 2008.  If the rate is not increased for the second half of FY2008, she explained, the Town must exhaust whatever capital reserves are available and use those reserves toward the deficit.   Again, Ms. Barrett underscored, this one-time alternative will only serve as a temporary deflection of the problem.   The Board could choose to apply the deficit to the tax levy, she said, but it would cut into the Town’s tax levy capacity and, again, only serve as a temporary solution to the revenue shortfall.  Ms. Barrett recommended that the Board take one vote on a rate for the second-half billing cycle of FY2008, and another vote for the first-half billing cycle of FY2009.  
Vice Chairman Loewenberg reiterated her discomfort with charging customers at a rate they did not expect to pay.  Ms. Barrett responded that, if the Board does not act now, it will face the deficit and vote on the recap sheet at the end of the year.  Currently, Ms. Barrett reported, there is a bit less than $500,000 in the sewer capital reserves, and to make even a dent of an impact on the rates, the Town would need to wholly deplete this.    
Selectman Malaguti noted that there are approximately 17,000 residences and 717 businesses in Plymouth, and only 3,000 of those entities are on the sewer system.  If this deficit goes onto the recap sheet, he said, we’re asking 15,000 households / businesses to subsidize 3,000.  
Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment.
Gerry Sirrico, Precinct 3 Town Meeting Member, was the only citizen to address the Board.   He offered his recommendation that the Board consider using surplus sewer capital reserves toward the reduction of sewer rates, to take the burden off of the system’s users.  
Selectman Malaguti made a motion to approve the rates and recommendations made in the consultant’s report.  Selectman Tavares seconded the motion, for discussion purposes.  No discussion ensued, and when brought to a vote, the motion failed 2-3-0, with Loewenberg, Machado, and Tavares casting the opposing votes.  
Vice Chairman Loewenberg offered motion for an alternative proposal to approve the new rates for the first-half billing cycle of FY2009, as opposed to the second-half billing cycle of FY2008.  Selectman Malaguti seconded the motion.  Chairman Quintal called for discussion.  
Selectman Tavares asked Mr. Hammond to provide the Board with more information on incentives or strategies to bring more users onto the sewer system where infrastructure is already available.  The selling point on this treatment facility was that it would provide added revenue to the Town, he said, but the Town has not yet seen the tie-ins that were originally projected.   Mr. Sylvia responded to Selectman Tavares that he and the DPW Director would come back to the Board with a report in response to this inquiry. 
Chairman Quintal noted that the capture of wind energy at the treatment facility could help to defray the Town’s energy costs at the plant, and he asked Mr. Sylvia to expedite the investigation of installing turbines at the site.   Mr. Sylvia responded that the electricity costs for the plant are approximately $500,000.   A Request for Proposals (RFP), he reported, has been finalized for the site, but the process could take up to three years to be completed.   

Chairman Quintal speculated that, once the plant is again open to accept sewage from private haulers, the Town will begin to recoup revenues, and perhaps this may offset the deficit enough to reconfigure the sewer rates the following year.
Ms. Barrett noted that, since the Board opted to leave the rates as-is for the second-half billing cycle of FY2008, the Board may not want to delay more than two months in making a decision on first-half billing cycle of FY2009, as it is fast approaching.  

Mr. Sylvia noted that he and his staff will need some time to return before the Board with a recommendation on how the deficit for FY2008 will be resolved through a recap, along with a report on incentives to bring more users onto the sewer system and control expenditures.   
Selectman Machado stated that he would be comfortable with leaving the rates as-is for the remainder of FY2008 so that more information could be provided prior to making a decision on the rates for FY2009.
Chairman Quintal inquired if the Town could hold off on hiring the five new police officers so that the funds can be used towards off-setting the deficit.  Mr. Sylvia acknowledged that this could be done.   Mr. Sylvia sought to clarify that there was no intent to mislead or misinform Town Meeting about the sewer situation when Town Meeting voted to place these five new positions into the budget.   The Board, as the executive branch, he said, can direct the Town Manager to hold off on hiring the officers and recommend a change to the budget at the next Town Meeting, but he and his staff believe that the recommendation for the new officers was appropriate, and he advised the Board against overturning this appropriation. 
Selectman Tavares noted that he would be fine with considering the new rates after hearing a further report from staff on alternative strategies to resolve the ongoing sewer deficit.  Vice Chairman Loewenberg concurred and added her hope that the papers would report this information to the public, so that they will be aware of not only the potential for a rate change, but the Board’s continued efforts to avoid that potential rate change.
Selectman Malaguti contended that the numbers provided in the consultant’s report will not be much different in two months.  He agreed, however, that it might be sensible to hold off on hiring the new police officers, considering that they could be cut from the following year’s budget if the deficit for FY2008 cannot be resolved.  No one had the information on the sewer deficit prior to the decision at Town Meeting, Selectman Malaguti added, so it would be senseless to point fingers of blame at anyone.
Vice Chairman Loewenberg modified her earlier motion and moved that the Board maintain the current water and sewer rates for the second-half billing cycle of FY2008.   Selectman Malaguti seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously in favor.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Chairman Quintal noted for the record that, in two months, the Board would hear reports from Town staff and consider new rates for FY2009.

Joint Discussion with the Planning Board: 1,000 Acres
Present for the Planning Board:
Malcolm McGregor, Chairman

Marc Garrett

Loring Tripp

Larry Rosenblum

Mr. Sylvia opened the discussion between the Selectmen and the Planning Board to walk through the various articles to be considered at the Special Town Meeting in June regarding the 1,000 Acres and the Plymouth Rock Studios proposal.  More specifically, he said, this discussion will provide valuable feedback related to the land conveyance and zoning overlay articles.
Mr. Sylvia reviewed the components to the Land Conveyance Article through which Town Meeting will consider authorizing the Board to convey land within the 1,000 Acres.  There are two means, he said, by which the Selectmen may convey land: by sale or by lease.  Mr. Sylvia explained that the land can be sold or leased through either an RFP process or via a quasi-public entity.  In both cases, he added, conditions are placed in the language of the purchase & sales or lease agreement, like reversion clauses or lease terms.
The Town Meeting conveyance article, Mr. Sylvia said, allows for the sale or lease to a movie studio company or quasi-public entity, and it provides the Board with the authority to establish those terms and conditions they deem appropriate and to enter into any agreements necessary.  Mr. Sylvia then reviewed the language of the article in further detail.

Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning & Development, provided the Board with a presentation on the draft of the 1,000 Acres Zoning Overlay District article.  Mr. Hartmann noted that it would be best to review and focus on the larger concepts of the proposed zoning overlay, as the technical details can be further vetted and hammered out with the assistance of counsel.
Mr. Hartmann began by explaining the process of vetting the studio proposal for the 1,000 Acres parcel.  Currently, he said, the process is in the zoning phase, to then be followed by a master plan, site plans, and then building permits.  Mr. Hartmann outlined the zoning overlay district requirements, reviewed a map of the locus area, and pointed out the major routes of travel running in and out of the site area.  Town Meeting, he said, must consider the language of the overlay bylaw, and then determine the area over which the bylaw will apply.  The proposed overlay district does not cover the entire 1,000 Acres, he pointed out; the district, he said, is delineated by the specific parameters of where the studio complex will be sited.

Mr. Hartmann reviewed transportation considerations, distances from the studio locus to the nearest abutters, studio uses, miscellaneous allowed uses, height limits, and several other facets of the Zoning Overlay District.  If the studio articles pass at Town Meeting, Mr. Hartmann said, the special permit process will begin.   While the Town cannot simply say no to a special permit, he noted, there are many steps, criteria, and tools that can be employed to keep unwanted or inappropriate projects from moving forth unchecked.    
Joe DeLorenzo, one of managing officers for Plymouth Rock Studios (PRS), addressed the Board with a presentation on the plans for the studio project.  He introduced the PRS team and explained that the expanse of land available at the 1,000 Acres site is the main reason why PRS has chosen Plymouth as their intended project site.    Mr. DeLorenzo discussed some of the other benefits of locating a studio in Plymouth and how the tax incentives established by the Massachusetts legislature in 2006 have attracted numerous film projects to the state. 
The vision shared by the PRS team, Mr. DeLorenzo said, is to build the first smart, LEED-certified, environmentally “green” studio in the world where TV shows and commercials would be filmed in addition to motion pictures.  It is the intention of the PRS team, he noted, to build the studio by 2011, assuming that all of the Town’s questions have been fully answered.   The project, he explained, includes plans for:

· 14 sound stages and associated office space

· A small retail / amenity village center

· An educational campus

· Short-term artist residences

· Dedicated highway access

· 10 acres of recreational space

· Permanently protected open space 

Mr. DeLorenzo reviewed the issues raised by the 1,000 Acres Citizens Advisory Committee concerning appropriate use, respecting the character of the community, traffic infrastructure, environmental impact, and fiscal impact.  He then turned the presentation over to development partner Bill Wynne.

Mr. Wynne explained that, after many years in the project development field, this particular studio venture has given him the opportunity to truly raise the bar on creating a win-win project for everyone involved.  The technology, amenities, and services that will be offered by the team of David Kirkpatrick and Earle Letsz will be unmatched by any other, he said.  

Mr. Wynne discussed PRS’s efforts to respond to the list of key ideals outlined in the Goody Clancy report culled from previous joint meetings between the Selectmen and Planning Board relative to the 1,000 Acres site:

· Protect quality of life

· Protect the environment

· Create positive fiscal impacts

· Provide education and create jobs

· Positive integration with Plymouth Values and Identity

Mr. Wynne pointed to several initiatives to engage and respond to input from the community around access, traffic, recreation, services, open space, jobs, and environmental impact.   He noted that 65-70% of the 1,000 Acres will be protected as open space, and PRS intends to establish a fund acquire open space elsewhere, to offset the loss of acreage where the studio will be built.   He reviewed the environmentally-positive design components that will qualify the studio for LEED certification, and he discussed the design concepts that will embody a New England village environment.  
The studio campus, Mr. Wynne said, will increase the Town’s commercially-assessed value; bring anywhere from 1,500 – 2,000 jobs to Plymouth; and provide for an educational campus that will include vocational programs for Plymouth North and South High School Students.   Infrastructure, Mr. Wynne noted, will be funded both by the state and by PRS, and any incidental service needs—like additional police and fire services—will be addressed in negotiation with the Town.  Partnerships with local cultural and historic organizations, along with a shuttle from the studio to downtown Plymouth, will serve to integrate the studio with Plymouth’s identity, he added.  Mr. Wynne reported that numerous changes have been made to the original project plans in response to neighborhood concerns regarding buffer zones, setbacks, noise and light pollution, open space, and scale / visibility.  
Chairman Quintal opened the joint meeting to discussion from members of both boards.  
Planning Board member Loring Tripp said that he is happy to see the PRS project moving forward.   He raised concerns about the traffic that Plymouth may inherit from other communities like Bourne and Wareham when the interchange and (possible) connector road is constructed.   Concerning the residential units proposed at the studio site, Mr. Tripp suggested that the Planning Department could discuss the option of TDR’s (Transfer of Development Rights) with PRS to create more affordable workforce housing.  Perhaps, he speculated, this project could be also act a catalyst for increased preservation of open space in other parts of town.
Chairman Quintal asked if any members in the audience from the Finance & Advisory Committee or Committee of Precinct Chairs wished to share any comments.  No members came forth to join in the discussion.
Planning Board member Larry Rosenblum noted that the purpose of the zoning bylaw is to steer or clarify the parameters of the project.  There are so many complex pieces within this proposal, he said, that it will be impossible to know, up front, what all the issues are.  As we move through this Zoning Overlay Bylaw during the coming weeks prior to the June Special Town Meeting, Mr. Rosenblum added, the Planning Board will need to measure the document against the list of ideals that were agreed upon and build it into a skeleton bylaw.  This, he said, would take the edge off of having to force ourselves to come up with a fully comprehensive make-or-break bylaw by June 9th.  
Planning Chairman Malcolm McGregor stated that the Planning Board has made a commitment to work with the studio representatives to iron out as many issues in this bylaw as possible before June 9th.

Planning Board member Marc Garrett sought to clarify with the public that the approval of the zoning overlay does not constitute an automatic approval of the studio project.  It does, however, make a serious gesture to the proponents, encouraging them to proceed forth with the full vetting of their project.  

Chairman Quintal noted that he would do his best to attend any informational meetings and be responsive to both the studio and the community.  He stated that he is in support of the studio proposal, but only if it poses no adverse effects to the community, and he urged his colleagues to take the time necessary to fully exhaust the process and do what is best for the Town.  He thanked the members of the Planning Board, Finance & Advisory Committee, and Committee of Precinct Chairs for attending the meeting and their willingness to work collectively. 
Mr. Wynne made note of how important the June 9th Special Town Meeting is to the momentum of the studio project.  He and his partners on the PRS team, he said, need some indication from the Town as to how to proceed.

Chairman Quintal opened the discussion to public comment.  No one came forth to the podium to address the Board.  
Adjournment of Meeting

Chairman Quintal noted that there would be no executive session as scheduled.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board voted to adjourn the meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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